The Chair's Annual Report for Little Cheverell Parish Council
for the period May 2019 to May 2021.
Owing to the Covid restrictions imposed in March last year it was not possible to hold the Annual Meeting in May so this report covers the period May 2019 to May 2021. It has been prepared by the outgoing Chair for the incoming Chair.

In July 2019 Anne Venus, who had been a Councillor for many years, announced her resignation. Fortunately for the Council, we were able to coopt Ben Thompson at the November meeting to replace her. Dennis Heather then took over the role of Responsible Finance Officer.

In September the Council voted to drop the name 'Parva', which was only ever used by one County Council department - The Electoral Services Commission - and use instead only the term 'Little'. This was eventually approved by  Wiltshire County Council.

In the Novembers of both 2019 and 2020 the Council continued its practice of laying a wreath at the War Memorial in the churchyard at the Armistice Day ceremonies, with all Councillors present.

In order to better comply with new regulations requiring Councils to operate websites open to the public, in March 2020 the Council opened a new website with the domain name 'littlecheverellparishcouncil.org.uk', acquired at the great cost of £13.20. The website is operated at no cost by a commercial organisation as all day to day administration is done by the Council itself.

Following the introduction of the Covid restrictions, the May meeting, as have all subsequent meetings until the  present, was held  remotely via Zoom, organised by Councillor Bill Mowatt. At the meeting, in an attempt to make the village more picturesque and to lighten villagers spirits, it was agreed to hire floral displays at several locations throughout the village. 

In September 2020 the Council submitted a paper to the Community Area Transport Group to improve the road signs for HGVs near the junction of Great Cheverell Road and Low Road after yet another incursion by an HGV had caused damage along Low Road. After two Councillors had attended the February CATG meeting, agreed to pay 25% of the cost of new road signs and later had onsite meetings with the engineers, the CATG eventually agreed to change the signs at a cost to the Council of £325. Work is eagerly anticipated!

In October, the damaged 40mph road sign at the western approach of the B3098 was eventually replaced.

At the November meeting the Council agreed to renew the hire of the defibrillator from Southwest Ambulance Services for four years at an annual cost of £450. 

During the previous months there had been much flooding of Low Road near Springside. Initially the Council had bought drainage rods so that villagers/Councillors could rod the drain themselves immediately there was flooding, without having to wait for the Parish Steward. During one such rodding attempt by two Councillors an inspection drain was discovered, completely overgrown in the bank. It was then decided (at the November meeting) to pay for a new wall to be built around the dipping well to prevent debris falling from the bank into the well and clogging up the drains. This work was quickly carried at and, to date, has been effective in preventing any recurrence of flooding in the area. This was at a cost of £850 and was facilitated by two villagers allowing their drive nearby to be used as a worksite and thus obviating the need to apply for road closures.

Prior to the January meeting a villager had brought up the problem of mud and flooding in School Lane and this was discussed under Public Forum. Not only was there floodwater running down to the bottom but also slurry from a large pile of animal waste at the top of the rise in Great Cheverell area. The source of the problem  was thus in Great Cheverell area as was also the address of the landowner concerned. However, a direct approach by a Little Cheverell Parish Councillor, not only got him to stop the slurry leaking onto the Lane but as a bonus he scraped up all the mud along the length of School Lane in both parish areas. This was announced in the March meeting.

At the January meeting a proposal to close Low Road for one hour per month for children's recreation was rejected after research had indicated it would be expensive and also divisive within the village.

The March 2021 meeting was attended by five villagers, a record for us for a 'Zoom' meeting. At the meeting Ann Dark was coopted to fill the vacancy created when Bill Mowatt left the village some months earlier. The Chair also announced he would be standing down at the end of this session.
 
On 15 April the Council held an emergency meeting in order to approve of a quote from Gaiger Bros of £4005 to replace the floor and redecorate in the kitchen area of the village hall. The Council also agreed to accept a donation of £1500 from the Village Hall Trustees. It was hoped that by holding an emergency meeting the work could be started and finished in time for the hall to be used for the in-person annual meeting in May. As you can see that has been achieved. The Council would therefore like to extend its warmest thanks to Mike Gaiger and his workforce for making all of this possible

During the two years under review the Council approved 19 planning applications and objected to one.

Finally I would like to pay tribute to Kathryn Rogers, who at the height of the Covid restrictions last year, when everyone was extremely nervous about venturing out, organised a village Whatsapp group. This facilitated almost instant group communication within the village and was extremely helpful to those who could not leave their homes, particularly the elderly, whereby other villagers did their shopping, trips to the pharmacy etc.

My best wishes to the new Council and Chair.

